Abingdon Society of Bellringers

St. Helen’s Steeplekeeper’s Report for 2017 AGM

This is the first year that Reg and Isaac have been joint steeple keepers for St Helen’s. Many thanks to Mark for his sterling work over the past 10 years.
There have been four items of some note this year:

New ropes


Stay brakes and replacements


Installation of the clock bell hammer


Belfry clean up

In late March an assessment of the ropes condition of both St Helen’s and St Nicolas’ was made. It was concluded that the St H ropes were well used and still serviceable but should be replaced with new ones. St N ropes were barely serviceable and would benefit from being replaced by the old St H ropes. Isaac researched and sourced the ropes. He produced a spec for 10 ropes, which he discussed with Mark and purchased them, which Susan facilitated. The ropes were delivered Friday 19th August and Isaac and David promptly replaced the old ropes and hung the new ones. They have proved to be a great asset to the tower’s ringing. (A sterling job Isaac).
On 29th March No 3 stay broke and was replaced. No 2 stay was cracked and weakened. The stay status was 4 broken and zero spares. Isaac undertook to get some more.  He sourced and purchased 6 staves from Deep in Wood, Besselsleigh. No 2 stay broke on 28th May and was replaced with new. This stay broke 29 July, 3 August and 20 August at which point Mark stepped in and replaced it with a White’s made stay.  The problem was ash die back in the wood from Deep in Wood whereas Whites wood was sourced from an old trusted firm. On 2nd Sept No 6 stay broke which Mark replaced in 2 working days. The stays cost about 50.00 each. Mark recommended that new learners should be quickly taught to set the bells gently. This seems to have been heeded as there has not been a breakage since.
The clock bell hammer was installed by Cumbria Clocks on 12th July. The ‘lift off’ cable jammed in the pulley and took some time to discover. The bell now rings out loud, clear and reliably.
The bell chamber was cleaned 3 Sept. Several sacks of twigs and other debris were collected plus two sacks of pigeon guano from the turret. Squabs in the Sanctus bell enclosure have stopped that from being cleared and netted. All this was recommended by Mark last year for the 10th anniversary of the new bells installation.
Isaac has been the driving force behind most of the projects at St Helens this year. (No 7 bell was ‘off struck’ and he demonstrated to me how to rectify this. It is now ‘spot on’.) It has been exhilarating working with him and I look forward to doing so for another year.
Many thanks to Mark, Tim, Brian and David for all their help and a special thank you to Susan for her extensive use of the bells for teaching.
Reg Sidlow and Isaac O’ Shea
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